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Mission
The Literacy Group’s mission is to guide and empower


people in Waterloo Region by building skills and


unlocking potential-changing lives one word, one


number, and one click at a time.

Vision
The Literacy Group’s vision is that everyone in Waterloo


Region, regardless of ability, culture or status, will have


the knowledge, skills, and confidence to realize their


potential and to flourish.

Values

We offer innovative and learner-centered


responses to the challenges our students bring


us.

We provide an inclusive and compassionate


environment for all.

We demonstrate a patient and collaborative

       approach to learning.









AGENDA
Literacy Group of Waterloo Region

Annual Members '  Meeting

Thursday ,  June 23 ,  2022 ,  6 :30 pm

United Way Waterloo Region Communities

50 Sportsworld Crossing Rd ,  Unit 220 ,  Kitchener




1.    Call to Order, Quorum - Crystal Brown

2.    Declarations of Conflict of Interest - Crystal Brown

3.   Approval of the Agenda - Crystal Brown

                          

4.   Approval of the 2021 AGM Minutes - April Souwand

5.   Annual Reports

              a) Chair - Crystal Brown

              b) Executive Director - Chris Prosser

              c) Treasurer - Max Neang

              d) Fund Creation - Chris

                                                        

6.   Approval of the Financial Statement and Auditor’s Report for 2021 - 2022 Fiscal -            

              Chris Prosser

7.    Appointment of Auditors for 2022-2023 Fiscal - Chris Prosser & Max Neang

8.     Confirmation of General Organizational By-law No. 5 - April Souwand

9.   Election of the 2022-2024 Directors - Crystal Brown

             Slated Candidates (previously appointed by Board):

                    Emily Grzyb

                    Jack Rehder

                    Julie Chretien

         

             Second Term Candidate:

                    Prashanth Promod

     

     

    

     

                                              

 *Pre-read information for this item posted on OneDrive
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             Nominating Committee Candidates:

      Rahul Desai

      Ibrahim Musa

      Diana Elkin




             Mid-Term Directors (2021-2023)

      Margot McCurry

      April Souwand          

 

10. Motion to Adjourn at 7:00 p.m. - Crystal Brown
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Covid 19 Screening

TLG is required, by law, to screen and
track visitors to our offices.
All tracking information will be
·    kept on paper only
·    stored confidentially
·    destroyed after 30 days.

If you answer "yes" to question 1 or 2,
you will not be able to access TLG for 14
days.

1.Have you travelled outside of Canada
in
the past 14 days?
2. Have you tested positive for Covid-19
or
had close contact with a confirmed case
of Covid-19?

Symptom Screening

If you answer yes to any of the following, you will
not be able to access TLG today.

3.Have you had any of the following symptoms in
the past 14 days?

·    Fever or chills, with temperature of 37.8 degrees
Celsius
·    Cough or barking cough (croup)
·    Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing
·    Extreme Fatigue
·    Muscle or body aches that are unusual or long
lasting
·    Headaches that are unusual or long lasting
·    Decrease of loss of taste and smell
·    Sore throat
·    Difficulty swallowing
·    Congestion or runny or stuffy nose
·    Abdominal pain, diarrhea and vomiting

Reception



MINUTES Of Annual General Meeting
The Literacy Group of Waterloo Region

6 pm ,  Thursday ,  June 24 ,  2021

Virtual Session
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1.1   Call to Order, Quorum - Crystal Brown

Board Members Present on Video Call: Crystal Brown, Sonya Cosman,


Max Neang, Andrew Swatridge, Angie Hesselink, April Souwand, Margot


McCurry (joined at 6:30 pm)                                                                                                  



Regrets: Diana Elkin, Prashanth Promod, Zara Bint Dawood



Resigned: Divya Sarin

                   Staff: Chris Prosser, Sue Damon, Joyce Baker, Marilena Benak

  

1.2    Approval of June  24, 2020 AGM Minutes - Crystal Brown

Moved by:  Sonya Cosman, Seconded by:  Andrew Swatridge  CARRIED




1.3    Approval of the Auditor’s Report for 2020 -2021 Fiscal - Chris Prosser

Vote was delayed to an e-vote after June 25th as there is a need to clean


up some questions on net asset allocation. Max Neang indicated this is


just a concern with presentation, not the underlying numbers.

1.4    Vote to appoint the Auditors for 2021 - 2022 Fiscal -  Chris Prosser

Curtis Villar was proposed as the auditor for next fiscal 

Moved by: Sonya Cosman, Seconded by:  Max Neang  CARRIED




1.5 Ratify Election of the 2021 - 2022 Board of Directors - Crystal Brown

 2021 - 2022 Board of Directors:

                     1. Crystal Brown

                     2. Sonya Cosman

                     3. Max Neang

                     4. Angie Hesselink

                     5. April Souwand (new for 2021-2022)

                     6. Margot McCurry (new for 2021 - 2022)

                     7. Prashanth Promod

                     8. Zara Bint Dawood

Moved by: Sonya Cosman, Seconded by: Max Neang  CARRIED 



In-Person

Remotely
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One on One

    




1.6     Ratify/Elect Board officer positions 2021 - 2022 - Crystal Brown

                 President  - Crystal Brown 

   Vice- President - Sonya Cosman

   Treasurer - Max Neang

   Secretary - April Souwand

       

Adjournment              6:32 pm              Moved by: Angie Hesselink  CARRIED

                




 



Chair's Report
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What a year! That is the sentiment expressed by many in the broader community in


general and within The Literacy Group in particular. Who would have thought we


would continue to see constant change in our world and community because of


COVID? However, one thing remained constant, and that was the need for stability


and normalcy in light of these changes. Literacy needs did not disappear in this


changing environment. So, The Literacy Group continued to do what they do best.


They continued to respond to and assess community needs and adapt delivery


options to meet the needs of learners. They also increased modular programs to


deliver vital services. Amazing work!

Of course, this would not have been possible without the dedication and innovation


of so many individuals. 

First off, I would like to thank the TLG staff. Thank you for your flexibility and


continued passion and commitment to the learners. After what seems like forever


working remotely, or in a staggered fashion of being onsite and then offsite, we


have now returned to the office, and I want to thank each of you for this smooth


return! 

I also want to thank Chris Prosser, Executive Director of TLG, who continues to look


ahead and maintain the vision of the organization, and with a sense of humour in


spite of everything. 

A big thank you is also required for the Board of Directors for their continued


support of this organization. In particular, I would like to thank April Souwand who


took on the mammoth task of reviewing all the bylaws and policies and updating


those bylaws and policies to align with current practice. Of course, the thanks would


not be complete without thanking those individuals who have served on our Board


of Directors and who will be saying goodbye to the Board this year: Angie Hesselink;


Max Neang, our Treasurer; Sonya Cosman; and Zara Dawood. 

This is also my last year with the Board, and I am amazed to see what The Literacy


Group has been able to do during the pandemic with the move to hybrid learning, 
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and their expansion of programming, including the Customer Service Excellence


course. The Literacy Group will also continue with their hybrid model of learning that


is fully accessible to meet the demand and needs of learners regardless of where


they are at in their learning. It has been a privilege working with all the talented


directors, staff, and of course, numerous learners over the last four years. 

The work completed at TLG has been crucial given the immense changes brought


about by the novel coronavirus and the repeated lockdowns in both Waterloo


Region and Ontario. I want to thank everyone for your continued support of The


Literacy Group, and we look forward to continuing to serve the incredible individuals


in our community!

Respectfully submitted,

Crystal Brown

Chair




Executive Director's Report
Over the past year, TLG staff, volunteers and learners continued to work with non-


stop momentum and relentless effort to overcome barriers and keep learning going.


I would like to thank all of the staff and volunteers for their passion and hard work in


2021/22.

Sadly, we said goodbye to Johanna Brown, who was our Group Facilitator for the


Kitchener site. Johanna joined TLG in 2014 and was an incredibly passionate,


colourful and dedicated team member. Those who were lucky to learn from


“Momma Africa” praised her for her teaching style and how she cared for all those


she worked with. She will be sorely missed. We are, however, very happy to announce


that Wendy Teahen will be our new Group Facilitator for Kitchener. We are indeed


very grateful to have her experience and skillset in this role.

Toward the end of the 2021-2022 fiscal year, we began the process of returning to in-


person learning. We were all very happy to see friendly faces once again, and to be
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able to provide much needed in-person service. In April, we were delighted to return


to in-person learning at the St. Jacobs English School, in partnership with Woolwich


Community Services. As community services re-opened and restrictions dropped,


TLG worked hard to find new partner agencies with clients who needed skills


upgrading. 

However, TLG has also seen incredible success with our online programs over the


past year. TLG staff established partnerships with other community agencies to run


joint Customer Service Excellence programs, and a record number of participants


received CSE training. We look forward to delivering a hybrid model of remote and


in-person learning in the new programming year.

This year has been a year to celebrate. TLG was very proud to be part of Ann and


Jim Atkinson’s wedding celebration, and we thank them once again for sharing their


day and for their generosity. The winner of the Cathy O Brien award this year was


the delightful Helena Alfaro. The award that means so much to us could not have


gone to a more deserving learner. Finally, TLG thanks Sonya Cosman, who retired


this year as Vice President of the Board, for her application on behalf of TLG to Gore


Mutual Insurance, which resulted in a donation of $10,000.

I find myself reflecting once again on the tremendously uncertain, emotionally


taxing roller coaster ride of keeping a non-profit open and successful in the third


year of a pandemic. Leading the organization forward in a way that minimizes risk


while striving to meet unchanged targets and expectations has been hard. However,


my team is the reason it has not been impossible. My team looked difficulty straight


in the eye on so many occasions and said, “Not yet. You’re not beating us today!”


Their determination to keep serving, to keep finding solutions to support our


learners and the needs of our community has been admirable, and I certainly have


been inspired to keep doing my very best.

Respectfully submitted,

Chris Prosser

Executive Director
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Fund Creation Committee Chair's Report
FOR FISCAL YEAR 2021-22

We’re pleased to provide this year-end report on behalf of the members of The


Literacy Group’s 2021-2022 Fund Creation Committee.

Our final results for the business year ended March 31, 2022 fell well short of our


$9,000 target, with events generating approximately $2,700 in revenue. This result


was somewhat offset by a very frugal approach to managing our expense budget,


with just $210 in expenditures against a budgeted $4,000. COVID-19 public health


restrictions and general concerns about the safety of large-scale events continued


to pose a daunting challenge to event organizers for all charities, including TLG. We


decided to put our efforts into events that had higher profit margins, if not high


profits, and minimize expenses. Fortunately these financial results were also offset


by a gratifying generous level of personal donations.

We partnered for the first time with Rainbarrel.ca to host a sale of high-quality


barrels and accessories. This event was very successful despite being pulled


together quickly to take advantage of the spring market. It required no financial


investment on TLG’s part but relied heavily on the efforts of staff and volunteers. It


laid the groundwork for a second event in 2022 and we expect this initiative to


continue and, indeed, grow.

We were also able to bring back the annual TLG Garage Sale. Thanks to the


generosity of TLG’s extended family of volunteers and learners and other supporters,


we had an outpouring of donated items for September’s sale. Again, with minimal


financial investment we had a very profitable event – and much better weather


than for the June rain barrel pick-up date. We’re hopeful that public health


concerns will continue to be resolved and will allow us to resume holding the sale


annually. Special thanks to our landlord and the other tenants at our Kitchener


office on Victoria Street for their support.






In closing, we want to thank everyone on the Committee for your hard work in the


past year as we continued to grapple with uncertainty, and for everything you’re


doing now to help build back our fundraising programs. 

2021-2022 Fund Creation Committee Members – Marilena Benak, Johanna Brown,


John Dale, Zara Dawood, Diana Elkin, Chris Prosser, Patty Lewis. Special thanks to


Songqin Wei for social media support and Joyce Baker for administrative support.

Respectfully submitted,

Patty Lewis

Commitee Co-Chair

John Dale

Committee Co-Chair
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Garage Sale

Rain Barrel Event
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Treasurer's Report
FOR FISCAL YEAR 2026
I  am happy to report on the financial performance of The Literacy Group


of Waterloo Region for the fiscal year ended March 31 ,  2022 .  

This has been another challenging year for TLG due to the effects of


Covid-19 related restrictions on our abil ity to fundraise but we have seen


great support coming from United Way ,  Kitchener and Waterloo


Community Foundation and other generous donations made .  With this


support we were able to maintain a fund balance of $134 ,893 (2021 – 


131 ,467) .  Despite a challenging year TLG was able to budget appropriately


for expenses and was able to generate a surplus of $6 ,773 (2021 -  $6 ,743) . 


With the support received and careful budgeting of expenses ,  we were


able to face the challenge of Covid 19-related restrictions this year . 


Looking forward into fiscal 2023 we are optimistic that we can slowly


return to the norm and continue with increasing fundraising efforts .

I  would l ike to thank all  the staff and Board members for their efforts and


contributions to this .  As always ,  I  am looking forward to seeing TLG ’s


continuing success into the future .

Respectfully submitted ,

Max Neang ,  CPA ,  CA
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Julie Chretien

Julie has been in recruitment and selection for over 20 years .  She has


become a trusted advisor for workforce planning to many levels of


leadership across Southwestern Ontario in a variety of industries .  In


2021 ,  she finished the Human Resources Management Graduate


Program at Conestoga College to supplement a Bachelor of Arts


Degree in Business Administration .  In addition ,  she gained her CHRP


through HRPAO and is completing the requirements for the leadership


level of certif ication .

Julie has volunteered for l iteracy programs since she was in high


school .  Growing up in a small  town in the southern U .S .  gave her insight


into how low l iteracy touches every part of a person ’s l ife .  She began


volunteering for The Literacy Group as a tutor in 2019 and continues to


see how important l iteracy is in f inding meaningful work and dignity as


a human being .

Emily is a proud member of the board of the Literacy Group and has 


tremendous respect for its ongoing contribution to l iteracy in the 


Waterloo Region .  As a credentialed teacher with over fifteen years of 


experience in education ,  Emily is committed to supporting l iteracy in 


her community .  In 2020 ,  Emily founded Grand River Tutoring ,  a 


Kindergarten to grade 12 tutoring company located in Cambridge .  Prior 


to that ,  she had a background in both Adult and Elementary Education 


in both Toronto and California .  She has worked as a general classroom 


educator and adult educator ,  and now she specializes in supporting 


children to gain skil ls and learn to love reading .

EmilyGrzyb  

 New Board Member Biographies
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Jack joined the Literacy Group as a tutor in 2012 ,  and has worked with


learners ranging from age 25 to 65 .  He is a firm advocate of l ife- long


learning for everyone ,  and believes that this learning can take many


forms beyond traditional academics :  acquiring new l ife ski l ls , 


developing physical ski l ls ,  and embarking on a journey of self-reflection


can all  contribute to the learning and growth of the individual .  Jack


works as the Executive Officer at the University of Waterloo ,  overseeing


budget ,  human resources and infrastructure for the Faculty of


Mathematics .  He enjoys travel ,  especially to locations where he has an


opportunity to dive .

Jack Rehder  
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The Literacy Group of Waterloo Region

Board of Directors

2021 - 2022

Add a little bit of body text

Crystal Brown ,  Chair

Sonya Cosman ,  Vice-Chair

Max Neang ,  Treasurer      

Apri l  Souwand ,  Secretary

Angie Hesselink




 Margot McCurry

 Max Neang

 Prashanth Promod

 Zara Bint Dawood

Angie Hesselink

Crystal Brown

Max Neang

Sonya Cosman

Zara Bint Dawood

Officer Change for June 2022

Sonya Cosman, Vice-Chair              Replaced by Margot McCurry

Slate of Board Appointed Candidates

Emily Grzyb

Julie Chretien

Jack Rehder

Retiring Directors
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The Literacy Group Staff

2021-2022

Chris Prosser

Executive Director




Lisa McArthur

Program Manager




Marian Baron

Bookkeeper




Sue Damon

Intake & Program Coordinator, Kitchener




Laurie Mazur

Modular Program Coordinator, Cambridge/Kitchener




Johanna Brown ( left in February 2022)

Group Facilitator, Kitchener




Wendy Teahen (started in April 2022)

Group Facilitator, Kitchener




John Stackhouse

Intake Coordinator and Group Facilitator, Cambridge




Joyce Baker

Administrative Assistant, Kitchener




Marilena Benak

Administrative Assistant & Public Relations Coordinator, Cambridge
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Cambridge

40 Ainslie St . ,  2nd Floor

519-621-7993




Kitchener

300 Victoria St .  N ,  Suite 8

519-743-6090








